
 
 

 

PLANNING BOARD AGENDA 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 

Monday, March 02, 2020 at 4:30 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 2nd Floor, City Hall, (199 Queen Street) 
 

1. Call to Order 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

3. Approval of Agenda – Approval of Agenda for Monday, March 02, 2020 

4. Adoption of Minutes - Minutes of Planning Board Meeting on Monday, February 03, 2020 

5. Business arising from Minutes  

6. Reports: 

a) Rezonings 
1. 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) Laurel 

Request to rezone the subject property from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to 

the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone in order to consolidate with 13 Pine Drive (PID 

#393314) in order to construct a 41-unit apartment building with underground parking. 

 

2. 178 Lower Malpeque Road (PID #’s444687, 388439 7 388389) Laurel 

Request to rezone the subject property from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1S) Zone to 

the Highway Commercial Zone (C-2) Zone and amend Appendix “A” the Official Land Use 

Map from Low Density residential to Commercial in order to develop a commercial shopping 

centre. 

 

b) Variances 
3. 132 St. Peters Road (PID #278168) Greg 

Request to increase the maximum building height from 49.2 ft to approximately 59.0 ft in 

order to construct a 38-unit apartment dwelling 

 

4. 152 King Street (PID #336024) Greg 

Request for six (6) variances in order to construct a 4-unit apartment dwelling. 

 

5. 197 Minna Jane Drive (PID #469841) Greg 

Request to decrease the required lot area from 146,179 sq ft to approximately 91,469 sq ft in 

order to construct a 97-unit apartment dwelling. 

 

c) Other Business  
6. 550 University Avenue (PID #373126) Greg 

Request for a site specific exemption in order to allow a 9-storey (35.0 m) residence to be 

constructed which exceeds the maximum building height in the Institutional Zone. 

 

 



 
 

 

Winter/Storm Day Reminder: In case of office closure on Monday, March 02, 2020, the new 

meeting schedule will be on Tuesday, March 03, 2020 at 4:00 pm. Thank you! 

 

7. Amendments to the Zoning & Development By-law (Bylaw PH-ZD.3) Robert   

Proposed amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw pertaining to decrease the 

minimum lot size area for a Garden Suite to 0.30 acre, permit Mobile Canteens to start 

operations in April, creation of a Manufactured Housing Residential (MHR) Zone, insert 

Dormitory into the Institutional (I) as a permitted use, insert Storage Facility into the Light 

(M1), Heavy (M2), Business Park (M3) Industrial Zone(s), Parking Space Standards, adding 

Dormitory and Storage Facility to Appendix A: Definitions.  

 

7. Introduction of New Business 

8. Adjournment of Public Session 



PLANNING AND HERITAGE COMMITTEE – PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 03, 2020, 4:30 P.M. 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 2nd FLOOR, CITY HALL 
 
Present: Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 

Deputy Mayor Jason Coady, Vice-Chair  
Councillor Bob Doiron  
Councillor Julie McCabe  
Bobby Kenny, RM  
Basil Hambly, RM 
Kris Fournier, RM 
Reg MacInnis, RM  
  

Rosemary Herbert, RM  
Shallyn Murray, RM  
Alex Forbes, PHM  
Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 
Greg Morrison, PII  
Robert Zilke, PII  
Ellen Faye Catane, PH IO/AA 
 

Regrets: Mayor Philip Brown  
 

 

1. Call to Order  
Councillor Rivard called the meeting to order at 4:31 pm.  
 
2. Declaration of Conflicts 
Councillor Rivard asked if there are any conflicts and there being none, moved to the approval of 
the agenda. 
 
3. Approval of Agenda 
Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the agenda for Monday, 
February 03, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 
 

4. Adoption of Minutes 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Shallyn Murray, RM, that the minutes of 
the meeting held on Monday, January 06, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 
 

5. Business arising from Minutes 
There was no business arising from minutes. 
 
6. 213 Kensington Road (PID #385849) 
This is a request to change the Official Plan designation from Mature Neighbourhood (Single-
Detached dwellings in the East Royalty Master Plan) to Medium Density and the Zoning from 
Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone in order to 
convert the existing single-detached dwelling located at 213 Kensington Road (PID #385849) 
into a two-unit (semi-detached) dwellings. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. 
See attached report. 
 
The subject property is fairly large in area and surrounded by woods. There is also a buffer 
between the property and the modular home park. The subject property is currently not serviced 
with municipal water or sewer services and is currently serviced through the mini-home park. If 
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this application were to be approved by Council, a condition of that approval would require that 
the owner satisfy the requirements of Water and Sewer Utility with regards to having full 
municipal sewer and water services to the property.  
 
The application went through public consultation on January 28, 2020 and at that meeting, no 
one spoke on behalf of or in opposition to the proposed rezoning. Staff is recommending 
approval of the application.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked what other types of dwelling are they permitted to build if the property 
was rezoned to an R-2 zone and the building was eventually torn down. Mr. Zilke responded that 
they are only permitted to build up to two (2) units. Anything above two units will have to go 
through the process of rezoning again. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Shallyn Murray, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request to: 

 Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Mature 
Neighbourhood to Medium Density Residential; and 

 Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the 
Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the Low Density Residential (R-2) 
Zone; 

for the property located at 213 Kensington Road (PID #385849), in order to convert the 
existing single-detached dwelling into a two-unit dwelling, be recommended to Council for 
approval, subject to adhering to the City of Charlottetown Water and Sewer Utility 
Department Terms and Conditions stated below: 

 That the owner hire a professional plumber to trace their existing infrastructure 
services for both water and sewer services and provide this analysis to the Water 
and Sewer Utility Department for review;  

 That the owner to make application to the Water and Sewer Utility Department for 
installation of services.  All servicing must comply with the standards and 
requirements of the Water and Sewer Utility Department for required water and 
sewer installation.  All plans and work are subject to review by the City Water and 
Sewer Utility Department; and 

 That prior to a Building Permit being issued to convert the single detached dwelling 
into a two-unit dwelling that the Water and Sewer Utility Department provide 
confirmation that the property is fully serviced and in compliance with their 
standards.   

CARRIED 
(9-0) 

 
7. Kensington Road (PID #278895) 
This is a request to rezone the subject properties at Kensington Road (PID #278895) from the 
Light Industrial (M-1) Zone to the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone in order to construct two 
(2) apartment dwellings. This request also includes a lot consolidation with Lot 19-1 Kensington 
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Road (PID #278754, PID #278762 & PID #278770). Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the 
application. See attached report. 
 
Letters were sent out to residents within 100 meters of the subject property and staff have not 
received any comment or feedback for or against the proposed rezoning. The application went 
through public consultation on January 28, 2020 and at the meeting, questions, comments and 
recommendations were received from residents and Council member. Some of the questions 
were on parking spaces, visitor parking, buffer between the adjacent industrial zone and 
property, number and rates of affordable housing units, garbage enclosure locations and drainage 
concerns. The applicants indicated that there would be a 6ft berm and a 6-8ft fence above it. 
Council members also recommended that future residents in the area should be made aware of 
the existing industrial area adjacent to the property and that noise and dust are expected from the 
activities in the industrial area. There were also concerns on potential increase in traffic along 
Kensington Road especially along the intersection of Kensington Road and Exhibition Drive. 
The comments were forwarded to the Police and Public Works Department and Public Works 
have indicated that should this application be approved, a traffic study would be required. Staff is 
recommending approval of the application, subject to a development agreement. 
 
Councillor Rivard commented that he is concerned that residential developments are moving 
closer to the industrial area where aggregates are currently located. Mr. Rivard mentioned that 
aggregate is an important business for the City and the City needs to be careful and respectful of 
the existing industrial uses in the area as new residential developments are being proposed by 
providing significant buffers between industrial and residential areas. Mr. Morrison responded 
that the report states that, “Industrial uses are permitted in the area and they are permitted to 
continue and are not required to move or reduce their operation due to the construction of a 
residential apartment dwelling. The applicants need to ensure that the residents are made aware 
of potential conflicts with dust and noise from adjacent properties that may negatively affect the 
proposed resident development.” 
 
Rosemary Herbert, RM, asked if there are any greenspaces available especially for families with 
children. Mr. Morrison responded that the development requires at least 10% of green space and 
the greens spaces would be located in front, sides and back of the property. The green space is 
very minimal but it would be meeting the requirements of the bylaw. Councillor Rivard also 
added that there is a park land close to the property as well. 
 
Shallyn Murray, RM, asked if all the buildings will be built all at the same time and Mr. 
Morrison responded that the first building is currently being constructed and the other two 
buildings may or may not be built at the same time. Steve Jackson, applicant, responded that the 
first building is at the foundation phase and depending on the clients, it is still early to determine 
whether the both buildings will be constructed at the same time or if it will be built one at a time. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Kris Fournier, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request to: 



Planning Board Meeting 
February 03, 2020 
Page 4 of 10 
 

DRAFT UNTIL REVIEWED BY COMMITTEE 

 Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Industrial 
to Commercial for the properties located at Kensington Road (PID #278895);  

 Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning & Development By-law from the 
Light Industrial (M-1) Zone to the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone for the 
properties located at Kensington Road (PID #278895); and 

 Consolidate the properties located at Kensington Road (PID #278895) with Lot 19-1 
Kensington Road consisting of PID #s 278754, 278762 and 278770,  

 
be recommended to Council for approval, subject to the applicant entering into a 
Development Agreement that includes: 

 A traffic study for the proposed development that includes traffic impacts in front 
of this development and how it will impact the nearby signalized intersections and 
Spring Lane; 

 A design review approval due to the fact that the development contains affordable 
housing; 

 The requirements for a land use buffer (berm & fence) along the northern and 
eastern boundary lines abutting adjacent industrial uses; 

 The requirements for a land use buffer (fence only) along the southern boundary 
line abutting adjacent industrial uses; and 

 The requirements for screened trash storage and handling areas on the property. 
 

CARRIED 
(9-0) 

 
8. 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) 
This is a request to amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Low 
Density Residential to Medium Density Residential, amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the 
Zoning & Development Bylaw from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the 
Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone and consolidate 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) with 11-13 
Pine Drive (PID #393314) in order to construct a 41-unit apartment dwelling on the consolidated 
property. Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 
 
This application was to go before the board in October of 2019 but the applicant asked at that 
time that their application be postponed prior to the October Planning Board meeting to allow 
them to make changes to their application. The applicant has requested it proceed this month to 
the board but the only changes made to the proposal was by adjusting the side yard setbacks 
from 10’-6” to 14’-10” to meet the current bylaws. 
 
Both the single detached dwelling at 9 Pine Drive and the existing 5-unit apartment dwelling at 
11-13 Pine Drive (PID #393314) would be demolished and a 41-unit apartment dwelling 
constructed in its place. The property is located along Pine Drive between Blythe Crescent and 
MacMillan Crescent. With the exception of 11-13 Pine Drive, all other properties in this 
residential neighborhood is zoned Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) or Low Density 
Residential Single (R-2S) Zone.  The neighbourhood consists of 1 and 2 unit dwellings. 
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Similar applications for this property have been before the board on various occasions. An 
application for this property was originally before the board in March of 2012 for a 24-unit 
apartment building and again on March of 2013 for a request to rezone to CDA for a townhouse 
development. The CDA amendment was for both properties while the application in 2012 was to 
construct the 24-unit apartment building on the existing R-3 lot. An application was also 
submitted to the Planning Department in 2016 to construct a 27-unit apartment building on the 
R-3 lot.  
 
Although the previous apartment building proposals were considered as-of-right development, 
there were concerns about the bulk, mass and scale of a 3-story apartment building in relation to 
the streetscape. In 2012, the project was advanced to a public meeting and there was a great deal 
of opposition and concerns from the public. In response to the public’s concerns, the developer 
redesigned his project to a two-storey townhouse development that was more appropriate in scale 
for the neighbourhood. A traffic study was also completed by the developer at that time to 
address the neighbourhood’s concerns. On June 11, 2013, the concept plan and architectural 
renderings for the proposed townhouse development was advanced to a public meeting and 
presented to Council and the public. In 2013, Planning Board recommended for approval of the 
townhouse application but the developer withdrew his application for a townhouse development 
prior to it advancing to Council.  
 
In 2016, the developer submitted an application to construct a 27-unit apartment building. 
However, staff refused to issue a building permit because they felt it was out of scale for 
surrounding neighbourhood. The applicant appealed staff’s decision to IRAC to refuse a building 
permit. They also subsequently applied for a reconsideration of the Development Officer’s 
decision to Council and were denied a permit for a 27-unit apartment building by City Council. 
The developer then continued their appeal with the Island Regulatory and Appeals Commission 
(IRAC) and the appeal was denied with the City’s original decision being upheld.  IRAC agreed 
with the City’s not to issue a building permit for a 27-unit apartment building as the bulk, scale 
and mass of the development was not in keeping with the surrounding neighbourhood. Excerpts 
from the transcript of the IRAC ruling were included within the October 2019 Planning Board 
Report.   
 
The Official Plan supports infill development within existing neighbourhoods. However, it also 
clearly states that infill development must be at a scale and density that would not cause adverse 
impacts to adjoining neighbours. The applicants are trying to address the streetscape by having a 
T-shaped structure where the front portion of the building is lower rise and smaller in scale and 
the larger portion of the building is set back so it is not as visible from the street. It is staff’s 
opinion that this design does not achieve a suitable mass or scale for an infill development in this 
existing neighbourhood.  A means of achieving an appropriate scale would be to design a 
building or buildings that are lower rise and have design features that fit into the existing 
streetscape and neighbourhood. Moderately higher densities are encouraged as infill within 
established neighbourhoods but they must be designed so that they are an appropriate scale and 
density that do not cause impacts to existing resients.   
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The Official Plan supports mixed forms of housing within existing neighbourhoods to allow for 
housing choices.  Housing choices within neighbourhoods are important as they provide housing 
options for people at various stages of their lives. However, it clearly states that new 
development must be physically related to its surroundings and that there should be an 
appropriate relationship between height and density for new development in existing 
neighbourhoods. It is not clear why this property was rezoned to R-3, but it is staff’s 
interpretation that the original rezoning may have occurred at amalgamation as a part of an 
overall Zoning Bylaw review process. This process did not require adjacent property owners to 
be notified of a zoning change. Prior to the zoning change the property would have been deemed 
legal non-conforming. The intent for the zone change may have been to allow the 5-unit 
apartment building to become conforming.   
 
Regardless, the IRAC ruling determined that whatever is approved on this property must be 
compatible in bulk, scale and mass with other buildings in this low density neighbourhood. If the 
bulk and scale of a 27-unit apartment building was deemed by IRAC to be too large on the 
existing R-3 property, it is staff’s opinion that a 41-unit apartment building that requires another 
property to be spot rezoned from R-1 to R-3 would be significantly out of context for this area. 
Staff is recommending that Planning Board reject the request to proceed to a public hearing.  
 
Councillor Julie McCabe mentioned that there are a number of applications related to the 
application and asked if the townhouse development proposal was supported by staff. Ms. 
Thompson responded that staff supported the request for a 19-unit townhouse development that 
was proposed to be constructed on the both properties under the CDA zone,  That proposal 
would have required a development agreement to assure the neighbours that what was presented 
at the public meeting is what would be built on the property. Ms. Thompson mentioned that she 
is not aware as to why the developers decided to withdraw the application and come back with 
another application for an apartment building. The applicants are here and may be able to 
provide more details about why they withdrew their town house proposal.  Councillor Rivard 
asked if the townhouse development application was voted on by Council and Ms. Thompson 
answered that it did not advance to Council since it was withdrawn prior the scheduled Council 
meeting. 
 
Cain Arsenault, developer, answered the question as to why the townhouse development was 
withdrawn. Mr. Arsenault mentioned that the townhouse project was originally suggested by 
Planning but the developers are going to lose money if they went ahead with the proposed 
development. It is a numbers game and density is king.  
 
Mr. Arsenault presented details of the proposed development. Pine Heights is a 41-unit, upscale 
seniors’ friendly housing development in the neighborhood of Sherwood, planned for the aging 
community who have raised their family in this area and consider it home. Sherwood is well 
known for its green space, churches, schools and proximity to shopping but lacks the type of 
quality housing these seniors are looking for that enables them to stay in their community. With 
an abundance of amenities, underground parking, quality finishes and harmonious exterior 
materials, Pine Heights is sure to fill this void for seniors and the aging community. It is the 
perfect catalyst to begin revitalizing an otherwise aging and dormant neighborhood.  



Planning Board Meeting 
February 03, 2020 
Page 7 of 10 
 

DRAFT UNTIL REVIEWED BY COMMITTEE 

The site is located close to Mount Edward Road, Brackley Point Road, Maple Ave and Pine 
Drive which are considered collector roads. The site is also close to many amenities throughout 
the area and considered to be a walkable neighbourhood.  
 
The request is to rezone the R-1 lot to R-3 and consolidate it with the existing R-3 land adjacent 
to allow for more density than the original 27 units that was proposed. The property would be 
allowed a total of 45 units but the proposal is only for 41 units. The proposed building is set back 
significantly from the street from what is permitted. The proposed building would be three 
storeys at the front and stepping back to four storeys behind. There would be a significant 
landscaped area in the front and along the sides of the property. There will be two access 
entering and exiting the building, one and two bedroom units and parking will be underground 
parking. Mr. Arsenault also presented other projects in established low density residential 
neighbourhoods in Charlottetown along Falconwood Drive, Harley Street, Green Street and 
Goodwill Avenue. Mr. Arsenault summarized the project’s facts and benefits before opening up 
the floor for questions. 
 
Councillor Rivard commented that he liked the concept of the senior friendly type of housing in 
the community.  He said when planning was done in East Royalty the master plan in that area of 
the City allowed for multi-unit density in specific areas. Councillor Rivard supports the idea that 
when residents decide to downsize and sell their property, they would still want to stay within 
their neighbourhood but the concern is on the density of the current application. The application 
a few years ago was for a 24 unit which is almost half the size of the current proposal at 41. The 
applicant appealed to IRAC who eventually supported staff’s decision to refuse issuing a 
building permit because the building did not fit the bulk and scale of the neighbourhood. Mr. 
Arsenault responded that there are lots of changes with the proposal. The original proposal had 
the building oriented right up to the street but the current proposal would see it further back on 
the property which can be achieved with the larger parcel of land. There would be significant 
cost to the project’s current design. The building could go up to 45 units but it will bring the 
building closer to the street for which the developers are compromising on. Mr. Arsenault felt 
that this is a totally different proposal from the previous applications. 
 
Councillor Rivard added that he just wanted to point out the concerns of the scale being bigger 
that what was originally proposed and was turned down by staff and the decision was upheld by 
IRAC at that time and Mr. Arsenault noted that he totally understood and commented that the 
City did not have the vacancy rate back then as well. 
 
One of the residents at the meeting asked if she could ask a question and Councillor Rivard 
responded that residents are usually allowed to ask questions or give their comments at the 
Public Meeting. Councillor Rivard explained that if the application is approved to proceed to a 
public meeting then residents would have an opportunity to speak at the public meeting. The 
resident clarified though, that staff is recommending that this do not proceed to a public meeting 
and Councillor Rivard confirmed. 
 
Rosemary Herbert, RM, asked how many public meetings did the property go through and what 
was the reaction of the public. Ms. Thompson responded that there were two public meetings, 
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one for the apartment building and the other for the townhouse dwelling. The third application 
for the 27-unit apartment building was rejected to advance to a public meeting. For the first 
public meeting, the application did not receive positive feedback from the residents. The second 
public meeting which was for the townhouse was received more positively. Staff was working 
with the developer to determine a project that was more appropriate for the neighbhourhood in 
order to balance the developer’s rights and the neighbourhood rights. 
 
Bobby Kenny, RM, commended Mr. Arsenault for the presentation and mentioned that the 
project talked about feasibility. Mr. Kenny then asked if Mr. Arsenault felt that the project had to 
be this large to make it feasible and Mr. Arsenault confirmed. Mr. Kenny asked if there could be 
anything more or less than the proposed development and Mr. Arsenault said no, not with the 
quality of the proposed project. Mr. Arsenault added that the underground parking would not be 
cheap and would add a significant cost to the development. What the developer felt would be the 
expectations of the future tenants would be very high so it will require a higher cost to meet 
those expectations without compromising the area. It will be considered upper scale development 
for potential retirement homes. 
Basil Hamly, RM, asked if all the units are going to be apartment units or would it have condos 
and Mr. Arsenault confirmed that these are all one and two-bedroom apartment units. 
 
Councillor Bob Doiron commented that he has two properties along Pine Drive and would 
declare himself in conflict with the application and has stepped out for the motion/vote. 
 
Rosemary Herbert, RM, asked what would be the benefits to the application if it was approved or 
rejected to proceed to a public consultation. Councillor Rivard responded that if the application 
advanced to a public meeting, the public would have an opportunity to provide comments or 
feedback. On the negative side, if the board already knew that the public is not interested in this 
application, then residents would voice their opinion or opposition to the proposed application. 
At this point, this will be a recommendation to Council who will provide a decision to send it to 
a public meeting or not. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Shallyn Murray, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request 
to: 

 Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Low Density 
Residential to Medium Density Residential;  

 Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning and Development Bylaw from the 
Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) to Zone to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) 
Zone; and 

 Consolidate 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) with 13 Pine Drive (PID #393314); 
 

for the property located at 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322), in order to construct a 41-unit 
apartment dwelling on the consolidated property, be recommended to Council to reject the 
request to proceed to public consultation. 
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MOTION LOST 
(3-5) 

Councillor J. McCabe, K. Fournier, B. Hambly, R. Herbert and B. Kenny opposed 
 

 
Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request 
to: 

 Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Low 
Density Residential to Medium Density Residential;  

 Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning and Development Bylaw from 
the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) to Zone to the Medium Density Residential 
(R-3) Zone; and 

 Consolidate 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) with 11-13 Pine Drive (PID #393314); 
 

for property located at 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322), in order to construct a 41-unit 
apartment dwelling on the consolidate property, be recommended to Council to approve 
the request to proceed to public consultation. 

CARRIED 
(5-3) 

Deputy Mayor J. Coady, R. MacInnis and S. Murray opposed 
 

Ms. Herbert commented that this property has had two public meetings already for the proposed 
developments in the past but noted that if the City doesn’t hear from the public for this 
application, then how will the board know what the residents’ thoughts are. Ms. Herbert asked if 
there should be another consultation again. Councillor Rivard responded that he cannot vote on 
this application but his personal opinion is that public meeting should be almost as-of-right to 
give the applicant an opportunity to speak to the public and the public to address their concerns 
before Council decides on the application. There are advantages and disadvantages to any type 
of application. 
  
9. 152 King Street (PID #336024) and a portion of 21-23 Prince Street (PID #336008) 
This is a request to consolidate the vacant lot at 152 King Street (PID #336024) with a portion of 
21-23 Prince Street (PID #336008). Both properties are located in the Downtown Neighborhood 
(DN) Zone and 21-23 Prince Street (PID #336008) is a Designated Heritage Resource. Greg 
Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 
 
The purpose of the lot consolidation is to construct a residential apartment building on 152 King 
Street (PID # 336008). Variances may be required for the construction of the building depending 
on the number of proposed dwelling units and the proposed setbacks.  
 
Since the application involves a designated heritage resource on 21-23 Prince Street, the 
application to subdivide the property was reviewed by the Heritage Board on January 27, 2020. 
At the meeting, the subdivision application was approved, subject to the proposed development 
meeting at 152 King Street to go through the Design Review Process and meet all other Planning 
requirements. 
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According to the Bylaw, any consolidations that are not R-1 or R-2 are required to go through 
Planning Board and Council for approval. Consolidations of this property would ensure that any 
development on 152 King Street has to go through the Design Review Process to ensure 
conformance with the 500 Lot Design Standards and Guidelines. Staff is recommending 
approval of the consolidation subject to a final pinned survey and any future development would 
require design review. 
 
Mr. Morrison presented the conceptual drawings for the vacant lot. There is additional work to 
be done on the design. One of the concerns raised at the Heritage Board meeting was regarding 
the number of garage doors on the front of the building. The applicants are proposing five units 
at this time but the plans are conceptual at this time. Again, any development would require 
design review and potentially some variances. 
 
Shallyn Murray, RM, asked if the building on 21-23 Prince Street stays as is and Mr. Morrison 
responded that since the property line is going to be closer to the property and the fire escape at 
the back may have to be redesigned. Ms. Murray also asked where the new building backs out on 
and Mr. Morrison responded that it will back out onto King Street.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Kris Fournier, RM, that the request 
to consolidate the vacant lot at 152 King Street (PID #336024) with a portion of 21-23 
Prince Street (PID #336008) in order to construct a residential apartment building at 152 
King Street, be recommended to Council for approval, subject to: 

 A pinned final survey plan; 
 A new perimeter deed description being registered describing the outer boundaries 

of the consolidated parcels; and 
 Design Review approval for any new construction on 152 King Street (PID 

#336024). 

CARRIED 
(9-0) 

10. New Business 
There are no new businesses discussed. 
 
11. Adjournment of Public Session 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the meeting 
be adjourned. The meeting was adjourned at 5:19 p.m. 

           CARRIED 
 

  
___________________________ 
Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 
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Public Meeting of Council 
Tuesday, February 25, 2020, 7:00 PM 
Provinces Room, Rodd Charlottetown Hotel 
75 Kent Street 
 
Mayor Philip Brown presiding 

 
Present:  

Councillor Greg Rivard  

Councillor Mike Duffy  

Councillor Kevin Ramsay 

Councillor Julie McCabe 

Councillor Terry MacLeod 

Councillor Alanna Jankov 

Councillor Mitchell Tweel  

 

Also:  

Alex Forbes, PHM  

Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 

Ellen Faye Ganga, PH IO/AA 

Bobby Kenny, RM 

Basil Hambly, RM 

Rosemary Herbert, RM 

Shallyn Murray, RM 

Reg MacInnis, RM 

Regrets: 

Deputy Mayor Jason Coady 

Councillor Terry Bernard 

Councillor Robert Doiron 

(declared conflict) 

 

Greg Morrison, PII  

Robert Zilke, PII 

1. Call to Order 
Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
2. Declarations of Conflict of Interest 
There were no declarations of conflict.  

 
3. Approval of Agenda 
Mayor Brown opened the meeting, explained the purpose of the meeting and turned 
the meeting over to Councillor Rivard, Chair of Planning Board, who explained the 
Public Meeting process and then proceeded to introduce the application. 
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This a request to rezone the subject property from a Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) 
Zone to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone and to amend the Official Plan from 
Low Density Residential to Medium Density Residential in order to consolidate with 11-
13 Pine Drive and construct a 41-unit apartment building with underground parking. 
Cain Arsenault of APM, developers for Pinecone Holdings, presented the application. 
 
4. 9 Pine Drive (PID #393322) 
Mr. Arsenault is hoping that the third time is a charm for this application. The project is 
known as Pine Heights. It is a 41-unit upscale senior’s friendly housing with 
underground parking in Sherwood planned for the ageing community who have raised 
their families in the area. Sherwood is known for green space, churches, schools, 
proximity to shopping but lacks the type of quality housing these seniors are looking for 
that enables them to stay in their community. With an abundance of amenities, 
underground parking, quality finishes and harmonious exterior materials, Pine Heights is 
sure to fill this void for seniors and the ageing community. It is the perfect catalyst to 
begin revitalizing an otherwise aging and dormant neighborhood. Mr. Arsenault 
presented the location of the proposed development.  
 
The property backs into some green space owned by the City. Mr. Arsenault presented 
the site plan from the previous proposal which he agreed that it was obtrusive to the 
neighbours. Mr. Arsenault hopes that this proposal will mitigate those concerns. The 
property is set back farther from the street compared to the previous proposal. The 
applicants are proposing a three storey building contrary to the media indicating that 
there are two buildings on the property. There would only be one building with a 
common entrance between the front and the back of the building with a four storey 
massing. There will be considerable landscaping to buffer the development from the 
adjoining development. There will be two accesses to the property. The applicants are 
also considering and suggesting to convey the landscape area at the front to the City as 
a kind gesture if the community wanted to build a public plaza.  
 
The proposed development will be high quality finishes and not look obtrusive about the 
property. There will be a variety of one and two bedroom units, common areas, 
community rooms, fitness room and underground parking with garbage facility within 
the building. Mr. Arsenault also presented other proposals in other established 
neighborhoods such as Falconwood Drive, Harley Street and Green Street.  
 
Mr. Arsenault also presented some of the project’s facts and benefits: Contributes to 
the cities alarming vacancy rate and provides more housing choices in the area thus 
increasing property values; Fills the void of limited seniors quality housing in the area; 
Reduces the need for further sub-urban sprawl which has an adverse effect on our 
environment and traffic patterns. Mr. Arsenault addressed the additional traffic on to 
the arterial streets and felt that if the project does not move forward, it would create 
more traffic. Mr. Arsenault explained that if infill projects are not approved in these 
areas, it encourages more growth outside of the city and other rural areas which would 
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double the number of cars driven by residents living outside the city. Mr. Arsenault felt 
that traffic won’t be an issue with the proposed development; Lowers infrastructure 
costs by increasing the area’s tax base. Mr. Arsenault added this proposed development 
will not require new infrastructure and the taxes that the developers pay provide 
stability for infrastructure; Close to parks, schools, churches, health care and shopping; 
A major setback from the street, considerable landscaping and a stepped roof all 
disguise the scale of the building from the street. Mr. Arsenault hoped that they did the 
best they can to disguise the scale of this. They are also working with the City to create 
an area out front for the community; Exterior materials and styling harmonious to the 
neighbourhood; Has underground Parking and dual access points from the street; 
Located on the periphery of Sherwood away from more established and quiet streets; 
and City owned property directly behind the development also ensures no negative 
impact to the area. 
 
Mr. Arsenault also presented the densification facts and benefits, not just for this 
specific project but for projects in general: Provides more housing choices and 
affordability; Helps create walkable neighbourhood; Relieves traffic congestion within 
the City; Stabilizes infrastructure costs and helps protect the environment. With very 
little to no land available within the city, it is more important now than ever to take 
advantage of these limited opportunities, which not only enrich our city but also 
mitigates the pressure of rising housing costs and challenging suburban growth. Stop 
being afraid of what could go wrong and start being excited about what could happen. 
Mr. Arsenault ended his presentation by thanking the residents for attending the 
meeting and hope and feel that the developers are able to come up with a compromise 
that will benefit the neighbourhood.  
 
Peter Poirier, resident, commented that when you say there is a need, with the old 
miniature golf area being developed with a new 81-unit building and Mr. Banks 
announcing that the whole west side of Mount Edward Road will have 300 more units, 
and in the next year or so, the tight rental market will be eased up. Mr. Poirier 
mentioned that he doesn’t understand the need for a 41-unit building in the middle of a 
residential area. Mr. Poirier took offense when Mr. Arsenault called the neighbourhood  
ageing and dormant. Mr. Poirier indicated that he and the neighbourhood take pride in 
their houses. The property is a beautiful property. Mr. Poirier asked why can’t the 
developer funnel the traffic to Mount Edward Road instead of driving to Pine Drive and 
turn left or right which he considered as a blind hill. Mr. Poirier felt that the traffic 
issues were considered and doesn’t believe that it would only be the 40 vehicles but will 
continue to increase the traffic on Pine Drive.  
 
Mr. Arsenault responded to the concerns on the access to Mount Edward Road 
(panhandle type of driveway). Utilizing that would mean pushing the building closer 
towards the street. To mitigate the scale, the building has been step back and created 
more green space to the front of the property. In terms of ageing and the vacancy rate, 
urban sprawl has been encouraged. This is revitalizing the inner portion of the City. Mr. 
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Arsenault that this is a unique situation and there will be no harm on the property 
values and could increase it by stimulating growth in the area. To provide the quality of 
development, there is extensive capital associated with the project. And in order to 
mitigate that, additional density and units would allow this project to work. Mr. 
Arsenault also noted that the reason why the townhouses were not pursued at the time 
was because of the capital cost and the developers would not be successful with the 
project.  
 
Hara Kempton, resident, commented that almost all the slides were the front view of 
the three storey building. It doesn’t provide a lot of information that focuses on the four 
storey building which she felt was a little deceptive. Mr. Arsenault commented that it 
was the point of the presentation. Ms. Kempton asked if Mr. Arsenault has slides to 
show the side of the building to show the actual height compared to the other buildings 
in the area. Mr. Arsenault responded that there are no slides to show that. Ms. Kempton 
added that providing that would be more honest of Mr. Arsenault to present. For the 
other successful projects that were mentioned, she noted that they are all three or 
three and a half basement and that none of them are four storeys. Mr. Arsenault 
confirmed. Ms. Kempton indicated that while Mr. Arsenault mentioned that those are 
comparable and successful project, those samples are shorter than the proposed 
project. Ms. Kempton stated that there is dishonesty on that note and asked what their 
definition of success for the other projects, if it is successful for the developer or the 
community. Mr. Arsenault responded that it would be for both. Ms. Kempton also added 
that their definition of success is for APM and not about the community.  
 
Ms. Kempton commented that the property was not intended to be developed and that 
there was an error on the part of the City and some development with regards to the 
zoning of the property. The developers are now trying to develop a property that wasn’t 
intended to be developed, taking what was a mistake and building on it. Ms. Kempton 
indicated that the community is not happy. Mr. Arsenault responded that the area was 
originally intended for single family homes but times change and change could be 
difficult. Ms. Kempton also suggested that the property be resold to someone who 
would honour the neighbourhood. Ms. Arsenault responded that the intent was to 
redevelop it and provide a stimulating project to the neighbourhood. Ms. Kempton 
commented that it is APM’s intent is to develop it and make money and felt like the 
proposal is to develop a 41-unit dwelling so the neighbourhood would settle for 26 
units. Mayor Brown clarified that the proposal is for 41 units and if the proposal 
changes, it will have to go back and repeat the process again. Mayor Brown also 
clarified that the zoning of the property was done during the amalgamation and there 
are other properties in the City that went through the same process again. Ms. 
Kempton then asked why can’t the City revert to the previous zone and Mayor Brown 
indicated that the property is currently zoned R-3. 
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Ms. Kempton also asked about the size of the land at the front portion that APM would 
like to donate to the City. Mr. Arsenault responded that it would be a small portion of 
the property.  
 
Lillian Mead, resident, asked the following questions from her letter that will be 
submitted to the Planning Department: Will the land be elevated causing runoff on to 
my property? Will the four storey building have windows overlooking my property? If 
yes, it would make me feel like a fish in a bowl with no privacy. Is parking allowed next 
to my property? Ms. Mead also added that she will have to deal with lights, noise and 
fumes on her property. Will my property be devalued because of the zoning change or 
the building? What would the extra traffic on an already busy and dangerous street 
cause? There have been several accidents (including injuries involving dogs/wildlife) on 
Pine Drive.   
 
Andrea Carr MacNeil, resident of Cornwall, expressed her opposition to the application. 
Ms. MacNeil and her two brothers have a vested interest in this proposed development. 
This development was before Council and IRAC three years ago where this application 
was denied. The developer is now back with a new proposal. Ms. MacNeill requested 
that this be considered beyond the tax dollars and return of investments at the expense 
of others. The position of Pine Drive residents since 2017 has not changed. The current 
proposal is to add 41 units to that street. With 1.5 vehicles per unit, there would be an 
increase of 60 extra vehicles attempting to access Pine Drive multiple times on a daily 
basis.  There is an elementary school that is in close proximity to Pine Drive. It has 
become difficult to turn left on to Mt Edward Rd from Pine Drive. Traffic has been an 
issue raised with the smaller development proposed three years ago. Even if the 
developer has acquired an additional parcel of land, the traffic issue won’t go away. It 
would even double the potential traffic impacts. The traffic impact alone raises the 
question of why the development has gotten this far. Ms. MacNeil also shared her 
opinion that with a development this size, there will be potential issues with excess 
parking, noise, snow clearing removal, garbage storage, residual odours and light 
pollution. Ms. MacNeil also mentioned that the developers spoke about addressing 
apartment inventories and asked if this development is an affordable housing project 
that working class can afford or would it be high end apartments. Ms. MacNeil also 
mentioned that the developers also suggested that it is geared towards accessible 
quality seniors’ housing and asked what the range of rentals would be. She also added 
that accessible would mean that seniors with fixed incomes can afford to live there. Ms. 
MacNeil also commented that property values would diminish if a 41 unit apartment 
building is built in a very well established neighbourhood. Regardless if the additional 
parcel of land is purchased by the developer, it doesn’t suit the streetscape or the 
community and should be rejected by Council. Ms. MacNeil mentioned that she trusts 
and asks Council to think long and hard about their decision as it will have a lasting 
effect on the neighbourhood. You are the stewards of this City. Please do not make 
short sighted, potentially revenue strained decisions that you and future generations 
will regret.  
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Councillor Rivard clarified that the application that was rejected three years ago was not 
voted on by Council. The application at that time was recommended for rejection by 
Staff and was appealed through IRAC. Council reviewed this application back around 
2012 for a townhouse dwelling. However, that application was withdrawn by the 
applicant before it went to Council for a decision.  
 
Joanne MacRae, resident, commented that the package indicated that there were no 
letters in opposition and that she received several phone calls from residents who are 
unable to attend tonight. Ms. MacRae also asked why their Councillor isn’t able to 
represent the residents on this application and requested if Councillor Rivard could then 
represent on his behalf. Mayor Brown confirmed that the planning department received 
letters but that was after the package has been sent out. There were two letters of 
opposition and two letters in support as of Tuesday, February 25, 2020. Councillor 
Rivard explained that Councillor Doiron declared conflict of interest and based on the 
legal opinion given by the City solicitor as well, it was confirmed that Councillor Doiron 
is indeed in conflict due to owning properties near the proposed development. Ms. 
MacRae then asked if Councillor Rivard could be their advocate and Councillor Rivard 
responded that all of Council could be their advocates.  
 
Ms. MacRae thanked all residents for attending the public meeting to show that they 
care about the community. Sherwood is a vibrant community. She is one of the holders 
of the history of the property. On March 3, 2012, a 24-unit apartment building was 
proposed at 11-13 Pine Drive and the application was rejected by Council. Contrary to 
the article posted in the Guardian on February 21, 2020, Bevan Enterprises purchased 9 
Pine Drive in 2013 and applied for CDA Zoning. Councillor Lantz at the time explained 
the application at the public meeting for a townhouse development for 9-11-13 Pine 
Drive. Councillor Lantz also explained that the developer would enter into a 
development agreement with details of what would be permitted on the property. This 
development would somehow be more compatible with the neighbourhood compared to 
an apartment building. The residents were willing to accept it but the developer then 
withdrew the application.  
 
In 2016, the developer applied for a 27-unit apartment building. The City Council 
(should be Planning Staff) rejected the application and went to IRAC and IRAC rejected 
it as well because the bulk, scale and mass of the development was not in keeping with 
the surrounding neighbourhood.  
 
The Planning Department rejected the 41-unit proposal because it doesn’t meet 
identified sections of the Zoning & Development Bylaw. Ms. MacRae also noted several 
sections in the Bylaw that was not met and cited examples such as - concerns about 
trees, water runoff, sewage and wildlife; surface water and drainage were not included 
in the plan; location of water and sewer lines were not shown; traffic. Ms. MacRae 
noted that if the planning department stated that the bulk and scale of a 27-unit 
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apartment building was deemed by IRAC to be too large for the existing property zoned 
R-3, the implication is that a 41-unit apartment building would significantly be out of 
context for the area and asked that Planning Board and City Council accept staff’s 
recommendation to reject the proposal. Ms. MacRae also recommended further that any 
future development on the property have a written comprehensive development plan 
that the City can work with and the residents could accept.  
 
Phillip Carr, resident, spoke against the proposed development. There would be 
negative impacts to residents of Pine Drive and immediate areas. They see this move by 
the developers as a biased approached to sound, thoughtful consideration of the 
property they are developing. It is a plan that goes against the streetscape. Most, if not 
all of the houses are single family dwellings. Mr. Carr cited sections of the bylaw for 
which this proposal does not align with, such as – parking, appropriate snow removal 
and surface water drainage, permanent green spaces, harmonious building form and 
sympathetic overall design compatible with adjacent landscape. Mr. Carr emphasized on 
bulk, scale and mass and asked if Mr. Arsenault is aware of what scale means. Mr. Carr 
noted that the scale doesn’t suite the neighbourhood and most of the residents felt that 
this is not a good fit for the neighbourhood. Residents are concerned about cars, 
garbage and snow removal. The neighbouring properties that have had their privacy, 
will lose that privacy. Even though it is considered to be senior-friendly units, these are 
still temporary rental units and would all be about money.  
 
Mr. Carr reminded everyone that a 26-unit was proposed three years ago and at that 
time, it did not fit the neighbourhood. It doesn’t fit now and how would a 41-unit fit the 
neighbourhood. It is not fair that the residents get muscled out of their properties 
because of profit for the developers. It’s all about strategy. If it wasn’t  a good idea 
three years ago, why are residents here again. Mr. Carr felt that this is wrong.  Council 
needs to look at this and consider what happened with the density mistake and should 
not let this happen again. The 41-unit apartment building is unacceptable even if the 
zone allowed it and would have to note that the zoning that happened during 
amalgamation was wrong, therefore wanted to make it right this time. 
 
Mayor Brown reminded everyone that the minutes of tonight’s meeting will become 
public record and that the Planning Board is scheduled on Monday, March 2, 2020 at 
4:30pm and is an open meeting.  
 
Joanne MacRae, resident, requested that residents who took their time to drive to 
attend the public meeting to send an email to the Planning Department 
(planning@charlottetown.ca) to voice their opposition or comments. Councillor Rivard 
reminded everyone that letters should be sent before noon, February 26, 2020. 
 
Mr. Arsenault addressed the concerns raised by residents. With regards to drainage, 
there will be multiple engineers to design the drainage plan. The issue on property 
values going down has also been raised and Mr. Arsenault commented that it couldn’t 

mailto:planning@charlottetown.ca


Public Meeting of Council 8 of 10 February 25, 2020 

DRAFT UNTIL REVIEWED BY COMMITTEE 
 

be farther from the truth. Mr. Poirier asked how Mr. Arsenault can say that the property 
values are not going to be affected when the small houses will be overshadowed by the 
building. Mr. Arsenault responded that such issues do not affect the property values 
and talked about the Official Plan and said, “The City will remain secure because of our 
commitment to sustainable growth which utilizes existing resources and consolidates 
development”. Mr. Arsenault also mentioned that growth should be spread equitably 
across the city. The developers have done their best to curb the scale of the 
development and that they are not going to lie that it is a lot larger than anything in the 
area but there are going to be benefits to the neighbourhood for flexible types of 
housing. Mr. Poirier commented that the developers acknowledged the scale of the 
property being too large. Mr. Poirier reiterated that the scale doesn’t fit the 
neighbourhood and requested for Council to listen to the residents and agree that the 
scale doesn’t fit. Mr. Poirier also shared that he moved to the community of Sherwood 
because he believes that it is a community for single family homes and not for 
apartment buildings. 
 
Sarah Armstrong, resident, commented that it is not so much on the property value that 
is an issue but is more on the quality of life that concerns her. You can’t just move into 
a neighbourhood and take over and expect people to accept it without trying to work 
with people and listen to what they have to say.  
 
Donna Desroches, resident, mentioned that she lives directly adjacent to the property 
being developed. The property has been owned by her parents before the streets were 
even developed. She plans to continue to live there, consider it as her retirement home. 
Ms. Desroches is concerned about the overshadowing because her property is very 
close to the proposed development. She felt that it is not right to accept a change as 
drastic as what is being proposed.  
 
Anna Carr, resident, asked what is the footprint or dimensions of this building and Mr. 
Arsenault responded that the property is 100 feet from the front property line and 
meets the setback requirements of the bylaw. The building would be 120 by 125. Mayor 
Brown asked what the square footage would be and Mr. Arsenault responded that 
because of the tight form of the front and side, the square footage would be reduced 
but confirmed that it would be more than 10,000 square feet. 
 
Hara Kempton, resident, talked about sustainability, environmental concerns and green 
spaces and square footage of the building and other similar developments. Ms. 
Kempton mentioned that there is very limited community space with those types of 
developments and would be similar to what is being proposed. She asked if there could 
be a plan to have more community public spaces around it instead of just the crumb at 
the front. People don’t want to be inside the buildings all the time and is not good for 
the environment as well. There is also a lot of pavement and that is not good for storm 
water runoff, environment, water usage, etc. There is nothing that looks like a 
sustainable design in this project or promoting beautification within the city. It looks like 
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a business not a home. Ms. Kempton if this is something the developers could look at 
and Mr. Arsenault commented that they can definitely look at the sustainability portion 
such as providing low flow toilets, LED lighting, etc. Sustainability is more about 
equitable growth through the city and not pushing development out to East Royalty 
where more traffic is happening. Mr. Arsenault also felt that there is enough green 
space provided on the property.  
 
Tammy White, resident, commented about the rentals and while it is great that the 
developers are creating seniors housing, she felt that the proposed development is not 
going to be affordable type of housing. Mr. Arsenault corrected Ms. White by saying 
that the development is not going to be subsidized for affordable housing. It is early to 
predict the rental rates at this time but this is going to be a higher end type of housing.  
It’s very early planning at this stage hence drainage plans is not provided at this time. 
However, if this moves forward, all these requirements will be incorporated in the 
development agreement to mitigate all the concerns raised. Mayor Brown also 
explained that if an application is an affordable housing, it will be part of the 
application. This development is considered market value apartment units.  
 
Monty Hennessy, resident, asked how many parking spaces will be provided. Mr. 
Arsenault responded that the underground parking will be just short of the total number 
which is why additional parking spaces will be onsite and buffered with landscaping. Mr. 
Hennessy shared that his mother lives in a senior only complex and their building does 
not have enough underground parking for the seniors that are there. He felt that the 
developers are trying to shove something without doing it the proper way. The number 
of times that Mr. Arsenault wasn’t able to provide the answers to people’s questions is a 
red light. There are a lot of things that are not resolved yet. Mr. Hennessy talked about 
the street that runs between Mount Edward Road, Maple Ave and Brackley Point Road. 
Mr. Hennessy mentioned that the City Council plans to put flashing lights at the corner 
of Maple and Pine because of the amount of traffic and speeding violations. Adding 
additional units will not fix the traffic issues. Mr. Hennessy also noted that they have no 
plans of leaving their property unless their kids drag him down to Whisperwood. Mr. 
Hennessy also added that he felt insulted and thought that there is a lot of 
misinformation provided tonight or information that residents did not receive. Mayor 
Brown reminded the residents of the Planning Board meeting scheduled on Monday, 
March 2, 2020 at the Parkdale Room. 
 
Mr. Arsenault stated that residents who are looking for statistical information about the 
project, to include those requests in their email and they are more than willing to 
provide that information. 
 
Lillian Mead, resident, asked if there are windows on the side of the building directly 
adjacent to her property. Mr. Arsenault confirmed that there will be windows on that 
side and people would be able see her property. Ms. Mead strongly indicated that she 
does not like it and felt like there is no common sense here. She also mentioned about 
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the suggestion earlier of creating a back alley so that the cars don’t go out of Pine 
Drive. Considering the traffic on Pine, to her side, the lights, privacy on her property, 
and potential shops, she mentioned that she doesn’t like the change.  
 
Anna Carr, resident, mentioned that she sent a letter last night and she got a 
confirmation that it was received by the Planning Department at 1:46pm on February 
25, 2020. Ms. Carr asked if there would be any proof that the emails that will be sent 
tonight will be acknowledged before noon time tomorrow. Staff confirmed that the 
email was received. Mayor Brown asked staff if there is any way to acknowledge that 
their emails were received by the department. Staff confirmed that they will be 
responding to emails that will be received by the department.  
 
Joanne MacRae, resident, indicated that Terry Myers and Bev Bets, Val Hendrin, Sara 
Armstrong and Anna Carr sent their emails to the Planning Department and was 
wondering if they were received. Councillor Rivard noted that Ms. Armstrong sent her 
email to Councillor Rivard and Councillor Rivard forwarded the email to the planning 
department. Mayor Brown also noted that staff can double check the emails that were 
received by Planning Department.  
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting 
proceeded to the next agenda item. 
 
5. Adjournment of Public Session 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Councillor Greg Rivard, that the meeting 
be adjourned. Meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m. 




































































































































































































































































































































































































	01 Planning Board Agenda - March 02 2020.pdf
	02APlanning Board Minutes - February 03 2020_DRAFT
	02B Public Meeting Minutes - February 25, 2020 DRAFT
	03A 9 Pine Dr
	03B 178 Lower Malpeque Rd
	03C 132 St Peters Rd
	03D 152 King St
	03E 197 Minna Jane Dr
	03F 550 University Ave
	03G ZD Amendments_V2

